Older People’s Council

General Meeting, Wednesday 23 February 2011, 10.00 – 1.00pm

Please note the Venue for this meeting: Room 1, Brighton Town Hall
AGENDA 
1

Apologies and Declarations of Interest

2

Minutes/matters arising from 18 January Meeting

3

Members’ Reports



Refreshments

4 

Chair’s Report

5

Secretary’s Information

6 

OPC Election June 2011: preparations update

7 

OPC Website

8

Future speakers/topics
9 

Work Plan – update

Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets; Health & Social Care; Waste Collection

10

AOB
11

Close of meeting
Please note that the next meeting, an Open Meeting of the OPC, will be on Wednesday 23 March at the Friends Meeting House, from 10am to 1pm
Older People’s Council
Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 23 February 2011, 

in room 1, Brighton Town Hall. 10.00 – 1pm 

Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, John Barry, John Eyles, Francis Tonks, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Colin Carden, Jim Buttimer, Bob Gunnell, Harry Steer, Jane Simmons, Pam Lelliott (notes). 

NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.        Apologies: No apologies

2. Notes/matters arising from 18 January meeting

Accuracy: 

(3)
Page 2, Corrections to Bob’s report: Age UK have no Broadcasting Officer in the north of England; it is Grey Matters which will be joining the Association of Mature Broadcasters; and it is Grey Matters which is reprinting their leaflets and purchasing a display stand.

(7)
Page 4, Toilets: this should read that Francis, and not Jack, would raise the suggestion that toilet attendants should be First Aid trained.   


Matters arising: 

(3) Brighton Centre signage John B to write a letter advising the OPC had received a complaint about the signage and to request a meeting.           
    Action John B

Access Point in Whitehawk: discussions are underway to provide Access Point 
Outreach sessions in East Brighton in addition to other locations in the City.

Bus shelter near Leonardo’s restaurant, Hove: one of the bus shelters will be removed to improve pavement space.

Ed mentioned a similar problem near the bus stop at the bottom of North Street where the space for pedestrians is very narrow.

The LINk: Francis advised there would be no redundancies, and staff of 2 employees would probably need to do more. 

Freedom of Information request about Public Health Report: Ed had received a reply and had passed details onto members by e-mail.

Future speakers: Denise D’Souza will attend April’s meeting to speak about Personalisation. The OPC will send questions sent to her in advance of the meeting.

Threat to the mobility component of the Disability Living Allowance for people in residential care: John B confirmed that he had sent a letter of support to the Federation of Disabled People 

Terry Parkin, Strategic Director, People: Jane advised that she had met with Terry Parkin and explained the OPC’s disappointment that he had not been able to attend  an OPC meeting. Terry confirmed he would like to attend in future and will 
write to the OPC. Jane to check this with him.                                      
      
        Action Jane 

Barclays Bank John B confirmed that Bob and Harry are still signatories for the OPC bank account. They have since signed a cheque for routine OPC expenses. John B will return the cheque book to Colin.

Temporary Blue Badge (disabled parking): Ed advised that he was awaiting the outcome of the Government review before pursuing this action. 

Dilnot Commission on Funding Care and Support: Jack confirmed that comments from the OPC had been submitted.

3.
Reports from Members


Francis reported that he had attended a LINk meeting. He had learnt that Channel 4 were making a programme on dental health and wanted case histories. He advised that he had joined the governing body of St. Paul’s Primary School, and he also belongs to the St. Nicholas Green Space Group which is trying to protect and develop the churchyard and the nearby children’s playground. He is also a member of the Level Working Group. These groups promote Green Spaces for everyone’s use.


John E advised that he had learnt that Magpie provide green waste collections. They do individual or joint collections city wide. He will get information about the charges for these collections and send details to Bob and bring to next meeting.     Action John E

           John had also attended a meeting of the new Waste Advisory Group at Brighthelm.


John B reported that he had attended a Lifelines meeting at Hove Town Hall. They had received further funding and were planning to extend their work into East Brighton, including Patching Lodge. Some good contacts were made at the meeting. As part of his work with the Somerset Day Centre, John had been invited by the Adult Social Care Access Point to see them at work: he spent about ½ an hour sitting with an operator who supplied details of ASC services to telephone callers. He learned that they receive 27,000 enquires a year. He had also attended the Overview and Scrutiny Commission meeting on the Council budget, which was also attended by several of the Council’s new Strategic Directors.


Ed advised that he had attended a meeting on the development of proposed GP’s Consortia, which consisted of a short presentation followed by a very long Q&A session. King Alfred Centre: after recently seeing Plymouth’s Olympic-sized swimming pool Ed had written to Councillor David Smith, Cabinet Member for Culture, Recreation and Tourism about Brighton & Hove’s facilities, and learnt that £2 million was being spent this year refurbishing the King Alfred but next year there are plans to further redevelop it.


Harry reported as part of his PAVA work on vulnerable adults he had attended a meeting with the Independent Advisory Group and the police at Slaugham Manor, where they looked at case studies and the impact of police actions on the public, especially older people. At the Portslade Local Action Group meeting Harry protested against the closure of the Holland Road Police Station. The police are to have a front office at Portslade Town Hall for the public to be able to speak to them. Harry had learnt that Portslade Town Hall is to be refurbished and the Housing office will be closed. Jane was asked to find out more details on this.       
        Action Jane

           Jim reported he had attended the Governance Committee meeting, with discussion on Individual Electoral Registration (all members of the household will now have to fill in their details with their National Insurance Number instead of just the head of household) and the Localism Bill, under which Neighbour Forums etc would be more important and have more influence. 


Colin reported that he had attended a health meeting and voiced his concern on the changes to the Health Service and setting up of the GP Consortia.


Bob reported that, through a donation from Waitrose, Grey Matters had purchased a display banner. A credit to Waitrose is to be put on the board. Bob will ask Waitrose’s Manager if the board can be displayed in the store. Also it could possibly be used at the OPC Open Meeting on 23 March at the Friends’ Meeting House. Recent items broadcast by Grey Matters included: a tea dance at Blatchington Mill School, trading standards and leasehold issues.

4.
Chair’s Report           

Jack reported on the OPC’s quarterly meeting with Council leader Mary Mears, which was also attended by Nick Hibberd, Head of Housing and Social Inclusion. Ed asked, as there was now no Private Housing Forum in the City, if the OPC could be set up as a sub-committee to cover this area? This would require support from the council, but will be added to a future agenda for discussion.

    Action John B 


Francis had raised concerns about the lift in the tower block in Donald Hall Road which was out of use from 24 November until 22 January, since a number of vulnerable and older people live in the tower block. Nick Hibberd replied that a mechanical problem had coincided with the bad weather, and replacement parts had to come from Germany. In future 2 parts will be ordered in anticipation of future need. Nick advised that there was a programme of refurbishment of all lifts. Francis suggested that some compensation should be made to those residents affected by the long delay.


Public toilets in Central Brighton were also discussed. Only around 20-25 businesses operate the “Your Welcome” scheme across the city, enabling access to staff toilets for people in urgent need. OPC members asked for better publicity to promote this valuable scheme, and also made the suggestion of having toilet attendants trained to provide basic First Aid. Mary Mears agreed to consider this.


A council officer takes minutes of these meetings but these minutes are not available until the next meeting. It was agreed to ask the Council Leader for these to be made available to the OPC sooner.                                                                  Action John B


OPC meeting with John Barradell, Chief Executive of Brighton & Hove City Council: This was a useful meeting at which the discussions included the role of the OPC, and the work of the new Strategic Directors. Mr Barradell confirmed that a key area of work for the Council is tackling alcohol/drug abuse and domestic violence, which indirectly affect many people in the city, and require much support from the council and health agencies. 


5.
Secretary’s Information          

Youth Council – the Youth Council have invited the OPC to their meeting on the 16 March in the Council Chamber, Brighton Town Hall, 4.45 – 6.30pm. They have asked the OPC to do a short presentation and to discuss a shared project on intergenerational work. Jack, Francis, John B, John E, and Colin to attend.


Conferences – John advised members of some relevant forthcoming conferences:



Dementia: 28 March in Central London



Adult Social Care Reform: 10 March in London



Safeguarding Adults, 16 May in Central London, Chair: Mervyn Eastman.

Members should contact John as soon as possible if they would like to attend.   

                









 Action All
Fabrica – the OPC has received an e-mail from Fabrica which is a visual arts organisation, based in the former Holy Trinity Church, and which promotes contemporary visual art. They would like to “grow an older audience” and asked if the OPC could help. They have offered to do a short presentation. John will provide Fabrica with contact details of older people’s groups and community organisations.  
    Action John B                                                           
6.
OPC Election: 30 June 2011

John B presented three draft documents for use in the OPC Election in June 2011- a leaflet, a newsletter and the guidance notes for candidates. In connection with this it was noted that two small changes to the OPC Constitution are required to ensure that potential election candidates in the OPC election are on the general electoral register for Brighton & Hove. John will send the details to members for their agreement. He will discuss printing these documents with the council Graphics Team. Action John B      

Jack, Francis and John B will discuss details of the election timetable and procedure with Claire Wardle in the Electoral Services Office at their meeting next week.









     Action Jack, Francis and John B

7.
OPC Website                


The OPC website continues to be updated thanks to Paul Martin, the OPC’s former Council Support Officer, who has agreed that he will continue this work until the OPC election in June. It was proposed that the OPC makes a modest payment to Paul in recompense for all the work he has done on the website, the majority of which has been done in his own time.

The future of the OPC website had been discussed during the meeting with John Barradell. The options for the future of the website include the OPC having some space on the Brighton & Hove City Council website; or creating (and paying for) a new independent website with training for OPC members to keep it up-to date and develop it. Jack suggested a preliminary discussion with SCIP before June. (SCIP provides IT services to charities, social enterprises, community organisations as well as to businesses. It provides IT Support, Web Design and Training and also runs grant-funded projects that help people use technology).
8.
Future speakers    


March
23:
Andrew Renaut on Transport Planning in Brighton & Hove
April 20:
Denise D’Souza on Personalisation, and Steve Claire on the Brighton Fund

May 18:
Speaker on Mental Health. John B is writing to John Rosser and 

Geraldine Hogan.                                                                             

June 22:
No speaker. 

(This will be the last meeting of this OPC, and will be devoted to tidying- up outstanding business etc)


Some publicity material is being prepared for the Open Meeting on 23 March at the Friends’ Meeting House



.                                    Action John B

9.
Work Plan

Waste Collection – Cityclean are seeking support from the OPC and the Federation of Disabled People to promote their Assisted Waste Collection scheme. Having been involved in previous discussions with Cityclean, members agreed to endorse the scheme, which Cityclean claim is used regularly by about 8000 people in the City.


Waste Advisory Group –the OPC agreed that it wanted to continue its involvement with this group.  John E to contact them




Action John E 
Signed




Chair



Date 
